WIU Council on General Education

Meeting Minutes
4 April 2013
Elected Members Present:  Patrick McGinty (Soc & Anthro, CGE Chair), Irina Andreeva (Math), Esteban Araya (Physics), Cheryl Bailey (Communication), Ginny Boynton (History), Magdelyn Helwig (English & Journalism), Keith Holz (Art), Ben Lampere (SGA), Diane Sandage (Soc & Anthro), Oswald Warner (Soc & Anthro), Dean Zoerink (RPTA)

Ex-officio Members Present: Michelle Yager (COAA)

Elected Members Excused/Absent: Donna Aguiniga (Social Work, CGE Secretary), Mark Hoge (Agriculture) 

Ex-officio Members Excused/Absent: Russ Morgan (Dean’s Council), Nancy Parsons (Provost’s Office),   
Guest Present: Bradley Dilger (Eng & Jour)

CGE Chairperson Patrick McGinty called the meeting to order at 3:33 p.m. in the Fox Room of the University Union on the Macomb campus. 

MINUTES, INTRODUCTIONS, AND REPORTS

The minutes for March 21, 2013, were read. Two typos and one correction (Russ Morgan was present) were noted.

MOTION: Keith Holz moved for approval of the March 21st minutes, with corrections; Irina Andreeva seconded the motion. The Minutes were unanimously approved.
Additions to the Agenda: Magdelyn Helwig requested the addition of two items: GenEd Assessment and ePortfolios. Chair McGinty stated that these items would be added as New Business, Items C and D, time permitting.   

Announcements: Ginny Boynton reminded the Council that the CAS sponsored Roger and Jean Morrow Distinguished Lecture, a lecture on honeybees given by University of Illinois Professor May Berenbaum, will be held at 7 pm this evening. Keith Holz added that President Emeritus Al Goldfarb would also be giving a lecture at the library at 7 pm.
Introduction of Council Members: No introductions. 

REPORTS:

Office of the Provost: No report. 

College of Arts & Sciences: No report. 

University Advising: Michelle Yager stated that advisors are busy registering students and preparing for SOAR. 

Faculty Senate/Articulation Requests: Chair McGinty stated that about a dozen articulation requests have come in, which he will be distributing to the appropriate area representatives for timely review. Chair McGinty also stated that he anticipates FIN 101 coming up for review again at the next Council meeting. He is uncertain what changes have been made, though he believes that they intend to proceed with the request for inclusion in the Human Well-Being category. Chair McGinty then noted that Faculty Senate approved the new Math and Sciences Education curriculum, which consists of four sets of four courses each, and that he anticipates those courses coming to the Council for GenEd designation, aimed at a very specific group of students. Depending on when those requests come through, the Council may need to meet on May 2. Finally, Chair McGinty requested that the Council elect next year’s Vice Chair at the next meeting, at which he hopes to also be able to introduce the new Faculty Senate appointees to the Council. 
Reading in Gen Ed Subcommittee: No business. 

OLD BUSINESS

Chair McGinty recommended that Old Business be tabled pending any questions from committee. There were no questions and no dissent.
NEW BUSINESS
Item A: New Form—Request for Change in General Education Assessment Plan
Magdelyn Helwig explained that she drafted this form in response to concerns raised earlier by the Council about the state of GenEd assessment and the need to keep the Council apprised of major changes to assessment plans. She reported on findings from her review of the assessment binder kept by Nancy Parsons, most significantly the fact that the last review of assessment plans by CGE, conducted in 2008, resulted in requests for change being sent to a number of departments that do not seem to have updated or changed their plans. Esteban Araya observed that we need to define clearly the difference between minor and major changes, and after discussion, it was determined that a change to the assessment instrument, mechanism, or methodological approach would constitute a major change. Keith Holz recommended that the word “significant” be used in place of “major” to avoid potential confusion and that “significant” be added to the form title. Ginny Boynton asked for clarification of the rationale section, and Oswald Warner suggested making the description for this section more explicit. Esteban Araya asked whether we should include a deadline for submitting this form to the Council, and Magdelyn Helwig suggested that the form should include a section asking for when the new assessment plan will be implemented. Ginny Boynton asked whether we would be using this new form to prompt changes from departments who need to make changes to or update their assessment plans. Patrick McGinty suggested that this work might best be accomplished by going through Nancy Parsons. There was some discussion about whether CGE has the “teeth” to make this request alone. Chair McGinty noted that we have a set of issues here: for five years we haven’t really known what is going on with assessment, so we don’t have a baseline. One way forward is to ask departments to submit their current assessment plans, which we can then compare to the plans in Nancy Parson’s file in order to get a better idea of what is going on with assessment. Diane Sandage asked how long CGE has been responsible for overseeing assessment. The general consensus was since 2007, though Keith Holz noted that it took several years to get assessment regularized. Chair McGinty stated that he will ask Nancy Parsons whether she collected any new assessment plans during the Spring GenEd assessment reporting. Magdelyn Helwig stated that she will make changes to the proposed form.
MOTION: Magdelyn Helwig moved to table discussion of the proposed Request for Change in General Education Assessment Plan form pending revision; Dean Zoerink seconded the motion. The motion was unanimously approved.
Item B: Revision to Form—Revision to General Education Request for Inclusion Forms
Chair McGinty noted that he has reviewed all hyperlinks to determine that they are correct and working. He stated that during the last discussion of this form, the Council requested inclusion of a timeline for assessment plan approval, which has been added to the last page. He also noted two typos on the last page in the section beginning with two asterisks, a spacing issue on page two (number 2, line four), and the orphan heading on page one, all of which he plans to correct. Finally, Chair McGinty noted that Faculty Senate has expressed some concern about this new form. Keith Holz asked whether the form contained any new policy, or whether it is simply a revision of the form. Ginny Boynton confirmed that it is a revision of the form. Diane Sandage and Keith Holz wonder whether anyone would answer “no” to questions A or C. Chair McGinty stated that we don’t expect anyone to answer “no,” but that the questions are there for educational and accountability reasons. General discussion ensued about why Faculty Senate would be concerned about this new form. Chair McGinty stated that, even though we are not asking for new policy, this still constitutes a significant change to a significant form for a significant Senate Council. Further, at the previous Faculty Senate meeting, Senator Maskarinec raised a question about how many Multicultural courses the Council has recently approved and wondered where it would end. Chair McGinty wondered at what point we go back to review already approved courses. Magdelyn Helwig noted that a moratorium on new GenEd courses would squelch innovation. Ginny Boynton wondered whether we are supposed to decide that we are multicultural enough and don’t need any new courses. General discussion ensued about oversight of existing GenEd courses. Ginny Boynton asked whether, for example, CCPI catches it if a course changes pre-reqs and no longer qualifies as GenEd. Ben Lampere asked whether the Registrar could provide us with specific information on current GenEd courses such as how often they are offered and what their pre-reqs are. Chair McGinty will approach the Registrar’s Office with this request. Moving back to the form at hand, Dean Zoerink asked that under number 3b we add “abilities” to read, “ensure accessibility for students of all abilities and cultural backgrounds.” Esteban Araya asked whether this would invite students to protest that they lack math ability in a course requiring math. Magdelyn Helwig stated that the student would really be talking about aptitude rather than ability. Ginny Boynton raised one last issue related to the form—the justified right margin. The Council agreed that it would prefer to have a ragged right margin. 
MOTION: Magdelyn Helwig moved to approve the Request for Inclusion in General Education form, with the changes noted [correct two typos on the last page in the section beginning with two asterisks, a spacing issue on page two (number 2, line four), and the orphan heading on page one; add “abilities” in 3b; and change right justified margin to ragged right margin]; Ginny Boynton seconded the motion. The motion was unanimously approved.
Item C: GenEd Assessment
Magdelyn Helwig stated that this had already been covered in New Item A.

Item D: ePortfolios
Magdelyn Helwig stated that the Writing Program will be piloting the use of ePortfolios, likely in Spring 2014, and asked whether GenEd would be interested in being included. After some discussion, including defining an ePortfolio and its potential benefits as well as potential difficulties, Irina Andreeva suggested that this issue be tabled until after the Writing Program pilot. General agreement ensued.

MOTION: Cheryl Bailey moved to adjourn; Diane Sandage seconded the motion. The motion was unanimously approved.
CGE will next convene at 3:30 PM on Thursday, April 18, 2013, in the Fox Room of the University Union.

Respectfully Submitted,

Dr. Magdelyn Helwig, CGE Vice Chair
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